PLYMOUTH BOARD of SELECTMEN

Monday, July 30, 2007

MAYFLOWER ROOM, TOWN HALL

A joint meeting was held of the Board of Selectmen, School Committee, Planning Board and Building Committee at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, August 13, 2007 at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.   

Present:

Board of Selectmen



School Committee



Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman (arr. 6:10)

Linda McAlduff, Chairman

Jean Loewenberg, Vice Chairman


Dennis Begley





David Malaguti




Margie Burgess

Ken Tavares





Nicole Manfredi




Butch Machado




John White








Deborah Betz

Mark Sylvia, Town Manager



Bob Bielen
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Barry Haskell, Superintendent

Planning Board




Building Committee
Malcolm MacGregor, Chairman


Chris Grant

Paul McAlduff




Ed Conroy (arr. 6:45)
Larry Rosenblum






Loring Tripp
Marc Garrett
Call to Order
Vice Chairman Loewenberg called the meeting to order at 6:05 p.m.  
Discussion on MSBA Statements of Interest

Mr. Haskell explained the recent letter that had arrived from the Massachusetts School Building Authority (MSBA).  This letter, he said, indicates that the Plymouth Schools Statement of Interest (SOI) has been received by the MSBA and now they are requiring that the projects be prioritized.  While MSBA has $500 million to grant this fiscal year, Mr. Haskell said, they have received 245 SOI’s from 115 districts, forcing them to look at the most needy and urgent projects.  Mr. Haskell explained that MSBA officials have requested that he select which SOI is most urgent and most needy, in the district’s judgment, for the MSBA to immediately consider by August 15, 2007.  

Mr. Haskell went on to note that he had requested this joint meeting to go over this issue, for him to present what he had as three possible prioritizations, and to get feedback on which one was the most appealing.  The first option, he explained, was to increase PNHS to 1,000 students; this would resolve the facility issue but would not alleviate the current and projected overcrowding problem at both high schools.  The second option, he said, is to place 1,000 students at PSHS; this would not solve the aging facility issues but would resolve the overcrowding (funds would still need to be invested in the building within this option).  The third option, he said, is to place up to 1,500 students at PNHS; this would resolve the PNHS facility issues and overcrowding at both schools, but it would be a short term fix as enrollment will be at those numbers upon the opening of the facility.  This solution, he noted, will also involve transportation costs for bussing children further and may impact field space and require some off-site field use.  
Mr. Haskell explained that the debt exclusion passed by the Town was for two high schools and would be tied to at least a 40% MSBA reimbursement.  The whole process with the override and the facility master plan, he said, was a collaborative approach, and these options need to be worked out through the boards and committees present in the hopes that some consensus on a resolution could be reached.  

Selectmen Malaguti thought option two could be ruled out, as the greatest issue is the aging of PNHS.  
Loring Tripp stated that the promise to the community involved a senior center and the seniors are worried that they will be bypassed.  He believes that the third option and the senior center would be best.  

Both Paul McAlduff and Selectmen Tavares expressed their disappointment in MSBA.  Mr. McAlduff was also concerned with the failing of Obery Street and the additional traffic burden there.  Mr. McAlduff said he believes that placing PSHS first and then putting pressure on the MSBA to do PNHS in the future is the right solution.  
Mr. Tavares noted his belief that option three is the only sensible one, but that it comes with problems, and the Town has the responsibility to come up with something else.  Off site fields do not make sense, he said, and transportation issues are problematic.  The Town must build a senior center, Selectman Tavares said, as that is why the elderly voted for the override.  

In response to a question by Mr. Rosenblum, Mr. Haskell explained that saving the auditorium and gym was just an option and there has been no commitment yet to the actual details.  Mr. Rosenblum suggested a hybrid solution by developing a plan to use North and the expansion on north (allowing for 1800 students), without knocking anything down.  Mr. Haskell said that he wants flexibility in the size to use the new and old portions of the school. 

Ms. Burgess stated that the committees are jumping to the third solution and she believes both can be done by staying the course with MSBA.  Additionally, she noted, space at PSHS will be even more critical as the AD Makepeace development comes on line. 

Mr. Garrett asked if the threat of losing accreditation, which was the catalyst to the override, will remain after we select an option.  Mr. Haskell responded that all solutions mitigate the NEASC warning to some degree.  There are other superintendents, he said, that have asked NEASC to reduce their status so they can be higher on the MSBA list. 

Ms. McAlduff stated that the senior center is a priority and that PNHS is the one that is the most needy and urgent.  She expressed her belief that the third option is not consistent with the override vote. 
Mr. Grant asked about the disruption to the students and increased costs in phased construction.  Option 2, he said, sticks most clearly to the original plan.    

Mr. Bielen supported the option that would include PNHS and the Senior Center and said he would prefer to avoid short term solutions.  
Mr. Begley voiced support for the third option and thinks further funding down the road is unrealistic. 

Mr. Tavares was pleased that another joint meeting had been set and stated that none of the options presented were very good.  He remarked that the Town will be adding acreage to PSHS and this may be an opportunity.  The greatest growth, he said, is in South Plymouth and PNHS really needs to be leveled. 

Mr. Tripp stated that he would make a motion to support Option One with some flexibility to fold in other criteria and address the Senior Center. 

Ms. Loewenberg said it is not realistic to expect consensus tonight and that everyone needs time to think about it and reconvene. 


At Mr. Haskell’s suggestion, Board and Committee members agreed to have another meeting on this on August 13, 2007 at 6:00 p.m.  Mr. Haskell summarized that this meeting would be to decide what campus should Plymouth start with, North or South - which site is most needy. He will then respond by the August 15, 2007 deadline.   

At 7:30 p.m. the other committees left and the Selectmen continued with other business. 

Administrative Notes
Hedges Pond Road / Episcopal Church – William Keohan from the Community Preservation Committee (CPC) explained that the CPC is putting forward to Fall Town Meeting an article to purchase 90 acres off Hedges Pond Road from the Episcopal Church for a negotiated $3.1 million.  Funds for this, he said, will come from a partnership with the Friends of Hedges Pond who will raise and borrow up to $1.6 million.  If they are unable to come up with the money, he noted, it is unlikely that this will pass Town Meeting.  The CPC, he said, is also going to look at grants from DCR and DMF as possible funding sources for their portion of the costs.  The Town, Mr. Keohan explained, will receive a trail easement and access to the beach by residents, and the Friends will maintain the camp and buildings.  If the Friends group fails in their endeavor to maintain the camp and the buildings, he said, the property will resort back to the Town.  

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to authorize the Chairman to sign the Offer to Purchase Real Estate for the property identified as 158 and 166 Hedges Pond Road and 1095 Long Pond Road containing approximately 90.42 acres and described as Assessors Map 55, Lots 32A, 33A, and 34 and Map 60, Lots 30, 31, and 32.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

New Business
Regional Casino Meeting – Chairman Quintal indicated that he attended a regional meeting in Lakeville to discuss the potential impact of the construction of a casino resort in Middleboro.   He asked that the Town Administrator in Lakeville be contacted and told that both he and Selectman Tavares will be the contacts for casino issues. 

Adjournment of Meeting
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to adjourn at 7:40 p.m. Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager, Clerk

